

The flags of the People's Republic of China and Vietnam painted on a concrete wall. (Photo by MasterSergeant via Adobe Stock)

Sino-Vietnamese Defense Relations

Cadet Brandon Tran, U.S. Military Academy

ince the U.S. pivot to the Indo-Pacific in 2011, countries in the region have fallen squarely in the middle of a competition for influence between the United States and the People's Republic of China (PRC). One country in particular, Vietnam, stands above the rest in terms of potential to influence the stability and prosperity of the Indo-Pacific. Vietnam has tremendous promise in industry, with a large and

young labor force along with a great wealth of natural resources, including the second largest reserve of rare-earth metals and third largest reserve of tungsten, among others. Vietnam is not a petty state either, with a military that consistently ranks among the world's ten largest standing armies with around 482,000 active-duty personnel and nearly five million reservists. Vietnam's military receives consistent reforms to its

forces and updates to its arsenal, embarking on modernization and defense budget increases.³ Vietnam also consistently engages with the international community on issues of importance such as international maritime law and climate change.⁴

Recognizing this potential, the United States has steadily increased engagement and cooperation with Vietnam. These overtures culminated in President Joseph Biden's visit to Vietnam in September 2023, during which Vietnam elevated its relationship with the United States to a "comprehensive strategic partnership," Vietnam's highest level, setting the United States on par with Russia and China. Accompanying this relationship upgrade are plans for economic cooperation, particularly in the critical areas of rare-earth metal extraction/processing and semiconductor manufacturing, along with proposals for arms deals.

However, in December 2023, Vietnam also hosted PRC President Xi Jinping, and with that visit came thirty-six agreements on cooperation between Vietnam and the PRC in various areas. Following this, at the start of 2024, Vietnam embarked on a series of political purges and issued the secretive Directive 24, all designed to reinforce the Vietnamese Communist Party and resist foreign, particularly Western, influence. These developments caused concern that the relationship between the United States and Vietnam was losing traction, and that the progress that was made would be lost with a Vietnamese pivot toward China.8 Vietnam then hosted Russian President Vladimir Putin in June 2024, and increased cooperation between Vietnam and both Russia and China seemed to mark Vietnam's decisive relapse into authoritarianism, moving cooperation with the United States and its allies out of reach.9 However, such a perspective lacks the appropriate nuance necessary when considering Vietnamese foreign policy.

Vietnamese leaders consistently express two guiding principles for their foreign policy that help to contextualize Vietnam's actions when considering recent events. These are the "Four Nos" and "Bamboo Diplomacy." The Four Nos consist of no participating in military alliances, no siding with one country to act against another, no foreign military bases, and no using force in international relations. The Four Nos doctrine emphasizes Vietnamese neutrality and explains why Vietnam is able to gain American, Chinese, and Russian security

assistance. Bamboo Diplomacy is an expression of Vietnam's autonomy and reflects the balancing act that Vietnam has to embark on. ¹¹ Vietnam must keep its aggressive neighbor China at bay while maintaining its old friendship with Russia and forging a new path forward with the United States. The direct result of centuries of colonization and being caught in the crosshairs of great powers, these foreign policy concepts inform Vietnamese decision-making.

Various considerations must be made when assessing a military relationship between two states. This article's focus centers on military diplomacy, conventional security cooperation, and internal security cooperation. Within these categories are activities such as key-leader engagements, joint military exercises, professional military exchange, and others. While not an exhaustive list, these aspects provide valuable insight, and both the frequency and substance of cooperation are vital in determining the strength of a defense relationship along each dimension. For instance, infrequent action and a lack of tangible results indicate a weaker relationship. Individual activities may not offer substantial insights into military-to-military relations, but a comprehensive analysis promises a clearer and more accurate picture.

The fears of losing Vietnam as a potent partner are overstated, and given the complete historical and geopolitical context,

Vietnam's relationship with the United States has not diminished and can only improve. This article assesses the status of Sino-Vietnamese defense relations and explores the implications of their military collaboration in the context of the recent cooperation between the two countries. By evaluating Vietnamese military engagement with the PRC through the lens of Vietnam's foreign policy, this article seeks to allay fears that a potent partner in the Indo-Pacific will be lost to China.

Cadet Brandon Tran

is an international affairs and Chinese double major at the U.S. Military Academy at West Point. He has interned with the Center for Naval Analyses, the Defense Intelligence Agency, and the Army War College, working on issues relating to China and wider Indo-Pacific security studies. He has also published several articles in The Diplomat, Air University's Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs, the Modern War Institute at West Point, and more.

Military Diplomacy

Key leader engagements between senior defense officials are a foundational part of military-to-military relations and are a consistent fixture in dialogue between neighbors Vietnam and China. The relationship between China and Vietnam is characterized by routine high-level meetings that reflect the security environment experienced by both countries. For instance, in 2017, the Chinese Ministry of National Defense cancelled an event in Vietnam in response to heightened tensions in the South China Sea. When relations improved in 2019, high-level defense meetings resumed, expanding to include internal security matters in 2023 and greater naval/maritime engagement in 2024.

Memorandums of understanding (MOU) constitute tangible results from key-leader engagements and provide indicators of the strength and vitality of a military-to-military relationship. The first defense MOU between the two countries is a 2019 agreement that pertains to military medical cooperation and professional military exchange.¹⁴ There were no MOUs signed until September 2023, when in the days shortly following the conclusion of Biden's visit to Vietnam, the Ministries of Public Security in Vietnam and China affirmed that they would deepen cooperation on internal security matters.¹⁵ Significant growth in Vietnam and China's military relationship came in December 2023 as Xi made his first visit to Vietnam in nearly five years. Amid the thirty-six agreements signed by the PRC and Vietnam, the two countries also signed another MOU on internal security and one on future joint patrols in the contested Gulf of Tonkin. 16 Further Sino-Vietnamese cooperation consisted of an MOU on political security in January 2024, coinciding with the initiation of Vietnam's political purges.¹⁷ Perhaps the strongest advancement in these two countries' relationship is an April 2024 MOU on establishing a hotline between the Vietnam and China's navies, marking their very first MOU related to resolving maritime disputes.¹⁸ This set the stage for an unprecedented 3+3 strategic dialogue in December, prioritizing diplomacy, defense, and public security. Despite the novelty of this diplomatic mechanism however, analysts do not anticipate Vietnam's current posture to lean toward China, but rather is a natural outcome in order for it to consolidate its position in the South China Sea.¹⁹ It is

clear from these agreements that cooperation between Vietnam and the PRC increases as Vietnam experiences instability in domestic politics and when Vietnam increases engagement with the United States, constituting responses made under duress.

Conventional Security Cooperation

Despite the extensive level of engagement, defense cooperation between the PRC and Vietnam is somewhat weaker when it comes to conventional military matters than the dialogue would suggest. This comes as no surprise, given that the two countries have a long history of military antagonism. Areas of conventional military cooperation consist of combat exercises among the two countries' armies, navies, and air forces, professional military exchanges, and defense technology coproduction and purchases.

The defense relationship between the PRC and Vietnam is considerably weaker regarding military exercises. From 2003 to 2022, there were no conventional, bilateral army, navy, or air force exercises between Vietnam and China.²⁰ The bilateral exercises that both Vietnam and China did participate in were focused on policing, emergency, and medical scenarios.²¹ The conventional exercises that had Vietnamese and Chinese involvement were all multilateral, such as Aman Youyi 2023.²² Multilateral exercises have fewer participants per country, given the expenses associated with conducting training events of that nature, and so do not present an opportunity for Vietnamese and Chinese forces to cultivate an exclusive relationship that reflects the discourse surrounding the two countries.

Professional military exchange generally refers to exchanges of military officers to study at another country's command/staff college. The exact size and frequency of exchange between Vietnam and China are uncertain but are moderate in scale. There is a sustained relationship between the National Defense Academy of Vietnam and the Defense University of the People's Liberation Army (PLA) dating back to 2019 that includes training courses on possible areas of cooperation.²³ In addition, China's Naval University of Engineering and the Dalian Naval Academy lists Vietnam as one country among many that had cadets receive instruction aboard the *Zheng He* training ship.²⁴ In 2016 and 2024, Vietnam and the PRC held a young officer exchange program in which the



Vietnamese delegation received tours of PLA installations and units along with exposure to Chinese weaponry. As well, in May 2024, the ground force units of both countries initiated discussions and preparation for another junior officer exchange, this time focused on border tasks. The professional military exchanges that Vietnam engages in with the PRC is only somewhat comparable to the annual exchanges conducted with the United States in scale. The professional military exchanges conducted with the United States in scale.

Given the data gathered from open sources during this research, there is no evidence of defense technology coproduction between Vietnam and China. As well, there is no available evidence of any defense technology imports or exports between the two countries since the Vietnam War.²⁸ Vietnam's principal source of arms imports is Russia, but in recent years, it has reached out to the United States and its partners to diversify its armaments.²⁹ Vietnam's lack of definitive military alliances means that it can select from a wide range of countries to act as suppliers, and despite this, China is largely absent from involvement in Vietnamese military procurement.

However, on 24 October 2024, Vietnamese Minister of Defense Phan Văn Giang and Vice

Xi Jinping (*left*), China's president and general secretary of the Communist Party of China Central Committee, holds a welcome ceremony for Tô Lâm, Vietnam's president and general secretary of the Communist Party of Vietnam Central Committee at the square outside the east gate of the Great Hall of the People on 19 August 2024. Xi held talks with Lam, who was on a state visit to China, at the Great Hall of the People in Beijing. (Photo by Zhai Jianlan, Xinhua)

Chairman of China's Central Military Commission Zhang Youxia signed a "Letter of Intent" on strengthening military cooperation, with defense industrial cooperation and military trade being included for the first time.³⁰ While the details of the letter are vague, Vietnam is not expected to procure high value weaponry, but rather focus on noncombat equipment and technology transfer in order to develop its own capabilities. This is due to the fact that there still remain territorial antagonisms between the PRC and Vietnam, and so such a letter of intent cannot be construed as anything more than continued diplomatic balancing and investigating means for equipment diversification, rather than a trend toward a PRC friendly alignment.³¹ All of this holds true even as Chinese firms were invited to attend the Vietnam Defense Expo for the very first time in December 2024, as Chinese firms made up

only two out of over 140 different participants at the expo, but fourteen U.S. firms in were in attendance.³²

Internal Security Cooperation

In contrast to conventional security cooperation, internal security cooperation is the dominant feature in the Sino-Vietnamese relationship. Vietnam has subscribed to the conceptual framework of a "Community of a Shared Future for Socialist Countries" [社会主义国家命运共同体] set forth by Xi, and with that comes an extensive partnership formed with the purpose of upholding regime security between the two countries.³³ The components of the military internal security relationship consist of the maritime, land, cyberspace, and intelligence domains.

From 2006 to the present, China and Vietnam have regularly conducted joint coast guard patrols in the Gulf of Tonkin, and exchanges among coast guard personnel strengthen cooperation on maritime law enforcement.³⁴ China has also hosted joint exercises such as Aman Youyi in 2023, which focused on combating piracy and law enforcement at sea, but these exercises were not bilateral and were exclusive to Vietnam and China.³⁵

Border security and operations on land are also a major area of cooperation, with China and Vietnam working together to crack down on illicit activity and illegal migration.³⁶ The PRC's People's Armed Police and its Ministry of Public Security have received extensive requests for training for police and paramilitary units in Vietnam to develop their internal security capabilities.³⁷ The land exercises between China and Vietnam like Thiên Thành 2016 and Peace Rescue 2021 emphasize counterterrorism operations and mass medical emergencies.³⁸

Further internal security engagement between Vietnam and China takes place in cyberspace and serves as a foundational part of internal security strategy, enabling tighter control and surveillance. This sort of collaboration takes the form of partnerships, training programs, and mutual agreements that are aimed at boosting political security and resisting external threats. For instance, the Chinese company Meiya Pico and the Guangxi Communist Party's Baise Executive Leadership Academy provide Vietnamese officials with digital forensics and cybersecurity training that focuses on surveillance and censorship.³⁹ As well, there is a strong similarity between the two countries in the

language and methods employed in passing and enforcing internal security laws. A line-by-line analysis of Vietnam's Cybersecurity Law and China's Law on Cybersecurity reveal strikingly similar regulations, terminology, and enforcement mechanisms.⁴⁰ All of this cooperation culminates in Vietnam's Task Force 47, a military cyber unit that mimics and takes inspiration from China's approach to internet governance.⁴¹

Despite this level of common training and methodology, intelligence exchanges between Vietnam and the PRC are limited and new. Following Xi's visit to Vietnam in December 2023, the two countries agreed to share intelligence to protect regime security and counter "color-revolutions," marking the first time that both Vietnam and China have referred to regime security in a joint statement.⁴² With that said, China also broadly shares intelligence with ASEAN for counterterrorism cooperation, border crime prevention, and maritime security operations, with the most recent agreement taking place in November 2023 among China, Cambodia, Thailand, and Vietnam. 43 Whether there is a direct exchange of intelligence between Vietnam and the PRC in these particular instances is uncertain, but this demonstrates potential for increased intelligence cooperation between the two countries.

Of note, however, is that cyberattacks between the two countries reveal a lack of trust that would preclude any widespread or particularly significant intelligence sharing. In 2017, coinciding with a resurgence in tensions within the South China Sea, Vietnam experienced an uptick in Chinese cyber espionage attacks, targeting both official and corporate entities in Vietnam. ⁴⁴ As well, during the COVID-19 pandemic, the Vietnamese government employed a cyber espionage group known as APT32 to hack into Chinese servers to obtain information about COVID-19 when the PRC proved to be lacking in transparency about the crisis. ⁴⁵ In light of these developments, it is no surprise then that broad and direct intelligence exchanges between the PRC and Vietnam have not been forthcoming.

Friction Between Vietnam and the PRC

While the relationship between Vietnam and the PRC presents ample opportunity for cooperation, there remain two notable points of contention: China's claims in the South China Sea and the PRC's growing

influence in Laos and Cambodia. Centuries of mutual hostility and Chinese domination have ingrained a strong distrust in Vietnam of its northern neighbor, exacerbated by the PRC's increasingly global reach.⁴⁶

Vietnam refuses to acknowledge the PRC's Nine-Dash Line claim in the South China Sea, and insists

in order to return Cambodia into its orbit and break up Vietnamese influence in Southeast Asia following Vietnam's ousting of Khmer Rouge and its installation of a pro-Vietnam regime.55 Vietnam feels as though it is boxed in, and all of its neighbors are states that are not aligned with its interests. Both Laos and Cambodia



tven amid the uptick in cooperation with China, Vietnam will likely not reverse its relatively favorable stance with the United States given the persistent threat that Even amid the uptick in cooperation with China, Viet-China poses to Vietnamese national interests.



that the Paracel and Spratly Islands belong to it and not China on the basis of historical use and according to UN conventions on the Law of the Sea.⁴⁷ Of particular note is that Vietnam maintains the PRC illegally invaded and seized the Paracel Islands in 1974, then controlled by the Republic of Vietnam, which would have been granted to the current Vietnamese regime following the Communist victory in 1975.48 In consolidating its occupation of the Paracel Islands and part of the Spratly Islands, the PRC has engaged in construction of artificial islands, extended economic activity into Vietnamese waters, and deployed China Coast Guard and maritime militia ships to harass Vietnamese vessels.⁴⁹ Such behavior has resulted in standoffs, clashes, and Vietnam's own artificial island construction.⁵⁰ In fact, such confrontations over the South China Sea date as far back as 1994, and prominent incidents garnering international attention include the 2005 shooting of Vietnamese citizens by Chinese maritime police and the 2014 Hai Yang Shi You incident during which the PRC moved an oil rig to contested waters near the Paracel Islands.51

Furthermore, the PRC's growing influence over Laos and Cambodia causes Vietnam significant consternation.⁵² Laos previously saw Vietnam as its closest ally and partner but pivoted toward China in pursuit of funds and projects related to China's Belt and Road Initiative.⁵³ Cambodia fell under Vietnam's sphere of influence since imperial times, but it has since repudiated Vietnam and contests border claims in Vietnam's south.⁵⁴ There was also the historical issue of China initiating the 1979 Sino-Vietnamese War

stymied Vietnamese efforts to act on its South China Sea claims in ASEAN and China supports both countries in unsustainably harnessing resources in the Mekong River, much to Vietnam's detriment.⁵⁶ None of these issues are regarded as minor disputes by Vietnam and only work to compound a historical reluctance to advance a relationship with the PRC.

Implications

Regardless of Chinese pressure, Russian overtures, and internal purges, the relationship between the United States and Vietnam promises to remain fruitful and constructive for both sides. Even amid the uptick in cooperation with China, Vietnam will likely not reverse its relatively favorable stance with the United States given the persistent threat that China poses to Vietnamese national interests. Moving forward with Vietnam, it is important to understand what signals the United States can convey that will lead Vietnam to be most receptive to U.S. overtures. This requires an understanding of Vietnamese foreign policy concepts, the China factor in Vietnam's foreign policy, and Vietnam's perception of the United States. It is important to note that while Vietnam may rely on China for internal security assistance, Vietnam unequivocally looks to the United States to help it develop capabilities to counter external threats.57

Vietnam recognizes the value of having the United States as a partner over China, not the least because the United States' interests are not inherently opposed to Vietnam's. However, in addition to the China factor, Vietnam is reluctant to engage further with the



United States because it perceives the United States as a "fair-weather friend" and remains suspicious of U.S. intentions regarding regime change. ⁵⁸ Given the United States' history of wavering commitments, especially that with South Vietnam in particular, Vietnam is unwilling to stake everything on the United States, lest it has to face the PRC alone at a crucial juncture. As well, Vietnam remains a communist state that is profoundly authoritarian and repressive. The United States' commitment to maintaining human rights and its dialogue toward Vietnam on the matter causes these ideals to be conflated in Vietnam's mind with calls for regime change, something that the communist elite cannot accept.

Because of the threat to Vietnamese interests that China poses and the significant imbalance in power between the two states, Vietnam has very limited latitude in its foreign policy actions before the PRC exerts pressure on its southern neighbor.⁵⁹ Any outreach or engagement with the United States or even Russia must be accompanied with corresponding assurances to China that Vietnam would not replace the PRC as a partner, lest Vietnam feel the brunt of Chinese

Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III walks with Vietnam Minister of National Defense Phan Văn Giang prior to a bilateral exchange at the Pentagon, Washington, D.C., on 9 September 2024. (Photo by Petty Officer 1st Class Alexander Kubitza, U.S. Department of Defense)

diplomatic pressure. As a result, the United States can only expect gradual progress when engaging with Vietnam, and any cooperation with the United States will have a counterbalance to it.

Nevertheless, despite misgivings and difficulties, Vietnam remains a partner with exceptional capability for promoting stability in the Indo-Pacific. ⁶⁰ Vietnam's latent potential will enable it to punch above its weight in the region, if only it would be able to fully engage in the cooperative frameworks present in the region with the United States and its allies. Biden's visit to Vietnam in September 2023 marked major progress that cannot be turned back, despite Vietnam's internal politics and relations with U.S. adversaries Russia and China. In the days following Putin's visit, Daniel Krittenbrink, U.S. assistant secretary of state for East Asian and Pacific affairs, arrived in Hanoi and reported that ties between the United States and Vietnam have never been

stronger.⁶¹ Following that visit, on 10 July, the USS *Blue Ridge* was granted permission to conduct a port call at the harbor Cam Ranh Bay, an exclusive honor given its status as one of the finest deepwater harbors in Asia.⁶²

Furthermore, the recent death of the Vietnamese Communist Party's General Secretary Nguyễn Phú Trọng and the appointment of Tô Lâm as his successor presents an opportunity for diplomatic inroads in the coming months. 63 While Nguyễn Phú Trọng presided over the relationship between the United States and Vietnam since 2011, with all of the developments that came of it, he was the leader of a conservative, Marxist-Leninist faction in Vietnamese politics that was nevertheless suspicious of the United States and fearful of "color revolutions." 64 His death marks the fading influence of this old guard in Vietnamese politics, and his replacement Tô Lâm has a reputation for pragmatism that would make him more willing to seek a stronger partnership with the United States. 65 Tô Lâm inherits a Vietnamese government that is dominated by security officials and lacking in economic experience.⁶⁶ It should be expected that Vietnam will seek external assistance to maintain and grow the momentum it has built in international commerce, with the United States well poised to grant Vietnam the help it needs. This is especially apparent in Vietnam's desire to gain market economy status from the U.S. Department of Commerce, which recently declined to upgrade Vietnam's status from nonmarket economy but noted the positive direction it has taken in recent years.⁶⁷

At present, Vietnam's relationship with the United States only has potential for growth, contingent on continued U.S. overtures. It is worth noting that the United States' persistent support for Ukraine can serve as sign that perhaps the days of fair-weather friendship are over, provided that Ukraine can make progress against Russia.⁶⁸ From this conflict, Vietnam sees the value of deepening its relationship with the United States and being amenable to it, with the potential for the United States to provide Vietnam the support it needs in a future contingency. Vietnam has also expressed willingness to engage in human rights dialogue when the Biden administration reached out with plans for economic cooperation without broaching the topic of regime change or reform.⁶⁹ Taking avenues of nontraditional security cooperation could build the foundations of trust for Vietnam and the United States to engage in deeper traditional security cooperation.⁷⁰ In the near future, if China continues aggression in the South China Sea, or continues to incite Laos and Cambodia against Vietnam, sentiments in Vietnam will be more favorable to the United States.⁷¹ It will be up to the United States to capitalize on these opportunities to build a more secure Indo-Pacific with buy-in from the region.

Notes

- 1. "Understanding Vietnam's Workforce: Challenges and Advantages," JT1, 16 October 2023, https://www.jt1.vn/single-post/understanding-vietnam-s-workforce-challeng-es-and-advantages; Brandon Tran, "China Railway Plans to Test Vietnam's Foreign Policy Equilibrium," *The Diplomat*, 18 December 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/12/china-railway-plans-to-test-vietnams-foreign-policy-equilibrium/.
- 3. Nguyen The Phuong, "Vietnam's Defense Strategy: A Maritime-Oriented Continental Perspective," *The Diplomat*, 10 May 2024, https://thediplomat.com/2024/05/vietnams-defense-strategy-a-maritime-oriented-continental-perspective/; Tran T. Bich, "Understanding Vietnam's Military Modernization Efforts," *The*

- Diplomat, 25 November 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/11/understanding-vietnams-military-modernization-efforts/; IISS, Arming Vietnam: Widened International-Security Relations in Support of Military-Capability Development (IISS, March 2023), 7, https://www.iiss.org/research-paper/2023/03/arming-vietnam.
- 4. Le Thu Huong, "Vietnam's Evolving Role in ASEAN: From Adjusting to Advocating," Brookings Institution, 11 July 2016, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/vietnams-evolving-role-in-ase-an-from-adjusting-to-advocating/; "A Powerhouse for Change,' Viet Nam Blazing Path for Entire Region Towards Green Economy, Secretary-General Says, Hailing Country's 45 Years in United Nations," Office of the UN Secretary-General, 21 October 2022, https://press.un.org/en/2022/sgsm21547.doc.htm.
- 5. "FACT SHEET: President Joseph R. Biden and General Secretary Nguyen Phu Trong Announce the U.S.-Vietnam Comprehensive Strategic Partnership," The White House, 10 September 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releas-es/2023/09/10/fact-sheet-president-joseph-r-biden-and-general-secretary-nguyen-phu-trong-announce-the-u-s-vietnam-comprehensive-strategic-partnership/.

- 6. "Pacts Signed by Vietnam, China During Xi's Hanoi Trip," Reuters, 15 December 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/pacts-signed-by-vietnam-china-during-xis-hanoi-trip-2023-12-15/.
- 7. Nguyen Linh, Nguyen Hai Hong, and Zachary Abuza, "Vietnam's Political Shake-up," *The Diplomat*, 8 March 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/03/vietnams-political-shake-up/; Sebastian Strangio, "Communist Party Directive Takes Aim At 'Hostile Forces' in Vietnam," *The Diplomat*, 4 March 2024, https://thediplomat.com/2024/03/communist-party-directive-takes-aim-at-hostile-forces-in-vietnam/.
- 8. Carlyle Alan Thayer, "Can Vietnam Balance Between Russia and the Rest?," Thayer Consultancy, 20 June 2024, https://www.linkedin.com/posts/carlyle-thayer-8a3aa721 can-vietnam-balance-between-russia-and-the-activity-7209789558274605057-up1R/; Shi Jiangtao, "Could China Gain from Vietnam's Political Infighting and 'Hardline' Tilt?," South China Morning Post, 5 June 2024, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3265337/could-china-gain-vietnams-political-infighting-and-hardline-tilt.
- 9. Francesco Guarascio, "Vietnam to Host Putin in Nod to Old Ties, Risking Ire of West," Reuters, 19 June 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/vietnam-host-putin-nod-old-ties-risking-ire-west-2024-06-19/; Lolita C. Baldor and Didi Tang, "Chinese and Russian Bombers Patrolling Off Alaska Raise Concerns About Growing Military Cooperation," Associated Press, 26 July 2024, https://apnews.com/article/china-russia-us-military-planes-norad-alaska-4994b489e75ae636b4a4cd5bb40f91ac.
- 10. Nguyễn Hồng Quân, "Chính sách quốc phòng 'bốn không' của Việt Nam" [Vietnam's "four no's" defense policy], Báo Dân Trí [Dan Tri Newspaper], 23 March 2022, https://dantri.com.vn/tam-diem/chinh-sach-quoc-phong-bon-khong-cua-vietnam-20220322234432331.htm.
- 11. Nguyen Khac Giang, "The Careful Balancing Act of Vietnam's Bamboo Diplomacy," East Asia Forum, 23 December 2022, https://eastasiaforum.org/2022/12/23/the-careful-balancing-act-of-vietnams-bamboo-diplomacy/.
- 12. Mike Ives, "China Cancels Military Meeting With Vietnam Over Territorial Dispute," New York Times, 21 June 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/21/world/asia/china-vietnam-south-china-sea.html.
- 13. Prashanth Parameswaran, "China-Vietnam Military Ties in the Headlines with Defense Ministers Meeting," *The Diplomat*, 29 May 2019, <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2019/05/china-vietnam-military-ties-in-the-headlines-with-defense-ministers-meeting/;"Ministry of Public Security Strengthens Cooperation With Chinese People's Armed Police," Vietnam+, 21 November 2023, <a href="https://en.vietnamplus.vn/ministry-of-public-security-strength-ens-cooperation-with-chinese-peoples-armed-police-post271616.vnp;"Vietnam, China Beef Up Defence Ties," Vietnam+, 28 March 2023, https://en.vietnamplus.vn/vietnam-china-beef-up-defence-ties-post250590.vnp; Li Jiayao, "China, Vietnam Hold 8th Border Defense Friendship Exchange," China Military, 13 April 2024, https://eng.chinamil.com.cn/SIDEBAR/MostViewed/16300570.html.
- 14. Parameswaran, "China-Vietnam Military Ties in the Headlines."
- 15. "Việt Nam Trung Quốc tăng cường hợp tác phòng, chống tội phạm" [Vietnam China strengthen cooperation in crime prevention and control], Công An Nhân Dân [People's Public Security] Online, 13 September 2023, https://cand.com.vn/lanh-dao-bo-cong-an/viet-nam--trung-quoc-tang-cuong-hop-tac-phong-chong-toi-pham-i706975/.

- 16. "Việt Trung ký 36 văn bản thỏa thuận hợp tác" [Vietnam China signed 36 cooperation agreements], VN Express, 12 December 2023, https://vnexpress.net/viet-trung-ky-36-van-banthoa-thuan-hop-tac-4688057.html.
- 17. Thuy Dung, "Viet Nam, China Sign MoU on Cooperation in Political Security," *Báo Chính Phủ* [Government newspaper], 11 January 2024, https://en.baochinhphu.vn/viet-nam-china-sign-mou-on-cooperation-in-political-security-111240111154421087.htm.
- 18. "Vietnam, China Hold High-Level Military Talks," VOV (Voice of Vietnam) World, 11 April 2024, https://vovworld.vn/en-U.S./news/vietnam-china-hold-highlevel-military-talks-1286038.vov; Joshua Kurlantzick, A China-Vietnam Military Clash, Contingency Planning Memorandum No. 26 (Council of Foreign Relations, September 2015), https://www.cfr.org/report/china-vietnam-military-clash.
- 19. Rahul Mishra and Harshit Prajapati, "China-Vietnam Dialogue Won't Change a Thing in South China Sea," Asia Times, 31 December 2024, https://asiatimes.com/2024/12/china-vietnam-dialogue-wont-change-a-thing-in-south-china-sea/; Maria Siow, "China and Vietnam Tighten Ties in a '3+3' Strategic Pivot," South China Morning Post, 22 December 2024, https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3291739/china-and-vietnam-tighten-ties-33-strategic-pivot.
- 20. Evan A. Laksmana et al., "Scripted Order: Combined Military Exercises in the Asia-Pacific," chap. 1 in *Asia-Pacific Regional Security Assessment 2024* (IISS, 2024), https://www.iiss.org/publications/strategic-dossiers/asia-pacific-regional-security-assessment-2024/chapter-1/.
- 21. Prashanth Parameswaran, "China, Vietnam Hold Joint Drills," *The Diplomat*, 30 July 2016, https://thediplomat.com/2016/07/china-vietnam-hold-joint-drills/; Wang Xinjuan, "China Vietnam Coast Guards Complete Joint Patrol in Beibu Gulf," China Military, 30 April 2024, http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/CHINA 209163/Exchanges/News 209188/16305123.html; "China, Vietnam Conduct Joint Military Medical Exercise 'Peace Rescue 2021," CGTN, 10 December 2021, https://news.cgtn.com/news/2021-12-10/China-Vietnam-conduct-joint-military-medical-exercise-15SPKNT8TgQ/index.html.
- 22. Ian Storey, "China's Military Exercises in Southeast Asia Belie Lack of Trust," Fulcrum, 27 December 2023, https://fulcrum.sg/2023-top-10-chinas-military-exercises-in-southeast-asia-belie-lack-of-trust/; "China, Southeast Asian Countries Kick Off Joint Military Exercise," Xinhua, 13 November 2023, https://english.news.cn/20231113/4cc3523696c0436abdff41ed6f424e7d/c.html.
- 23. "Vietnamese NDA and Chinese Defense University to Promote Training Cooperation," *People's Army Newspaper*, 19 November 2019, https://en.qdnd.vn/military/intl-relations-and-cooperation/vietnamese-nda-and-chinese-defense-university-to-promote-training-cooperation-511546.
- 24. Kenneth Allen and Mingzhi Chen, *The People's Liberation Army's 37 Academic Institutions* (China Aerospace Studies Institute, 11 June 2020), 120, 125, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Research/Other-Topics/2020-06-11%20 PLA%20Academic Institutions.pdf.
- 25. "Vietnam, China Hold Young Officer Exchange 2016 Program," *People's Army Newspaper*, 21 September 2016, https://en.qdnd.vn/military/intl-relations-and-cooperation/vietnam-china-hold-young-officer-exchange-2016-program-473747; "Vietnam-China Young Officer Exchange 2024 Kicked Off," *People's Army Newspaper*, 15 June 2024, https://en.qdnd.vn/military/intl-relations-and-cooperation/vietnam-china-young-officer-exchange-2024-kicked-off-566958.

- 26. "Initial Preparations for Vietnamese, Chinese Young Officer Exchange Reported," *People's Army Newspaper*, 8 May 2024, https://en.qdnd.vn/military/intl-relations-and-cooperation/initial-preparations-for-vietnamese-chinese-young-officer-exchange-reported-565769.
- 27. U.S. Mission Vietnam, "Office of Defense Cooperation," U.S. Embassy & Consulate in Vietnam, accessed 6 January 2025, https://vn.usembassy.gov/office-of-defense-cooperation/.
- 28. "SIPRI Arms Transfers Database," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, 11 March 2024, https://armstransfers.sipri.org/ArmsTransfer/.
- 29. Nguyen The Phuong, "With Arms Expo, Vietnam Seeks to Diversify Its Defense Procurements," *The Diplomat*, 13 December 2022, https://thediplomat.com/2022/12/with-arms-expo-vietnam-seeks-to-diversify-its-defense-procurements/.
- 30. "Việt Nam đề nghị tăng cường hợp tác thương mại quân sự với Trung Quốc" [Vietnam proposes to strengthen military trade cooperation with China], VN Express, 24 October 2024, https://vnexpress.net/viet-nam-de-nghi-tang-cuong-hop-tac-thuong-mai-quan-su-voi-trung-quoc-4808123.html.
- 31. "Việt Nam có nên hợp tác với Trung Quốc về công nghiệp quốc phòng?" [Should Vietnam cooperate with China in defense industry?], Radio Free Asia, 29 October 2024, https://www.rfa.org/vietnamese/in_depth/should-vietnam-cooperate-with-china-in-defense-industry-10292024102322.html.
- 32. "US, European, Chinese Firms Seek to Draw Vietnam Arms Deals from Russia," The Defense Post, 19 December 2024, https://thedefensepost.com/2024/12/19/us-vietnam-arms-deals/; "China's Participation in Vietnam's Defence Expo Marks New Chapter in Regional Security Cooperation," The Asia Live, 15 November 2024, https://theasialive.com/chinas-participation-in-vietnams-defence-expo-marks-new-chapter-in-regional-security-cooperation/2024/11/15.
- 33. Zhengang Li, "Regarding Collective Governance of the Community with a Shared Future of Socialist Countries" [论社会主义国家命运共同体的公共治理], *Tribune of Study*, no. 10 (2018); Zhonghai Yu, "Feasibility Analysis of Deepening Cooperation Among Socialist Countries" [当前社会主义国家深化合作的可行性分析], *Journal of Liaoning Administration College*, no. 6 (2014), https://www.doc88.com/p-2478208454242.html.
- 34. Prashanth Parameswaran, "China-Vietnam Joint Patrols in the Spotlight," *The Diplomat*, 31 October 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/10/china-vietnam-joint-patrols-in-the-spotlight/; Chen Bowen, "International Exchange Gives Coast Guard Officers Perspective," *China Daily*, 9 July 2024, https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202407/09/WS668c8c85a31095c51c50d14f.html.
- 35. Chen Dianhong and Chen Xiaojie, "Aman Youyi-2023 Joint Exercise Launches Live Drills," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, 23 November 2023, https://eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/News 213114/TopStories/16268707.html.
- 36. "Public Security Minister To Lam Meets Chinese Officials in China," Vietnam+, 14 September 2023, https://en.vietnamplus.vn/public-security-minister-to-lam-meets-chinese-officials-in-china-post267981.vnp.
- 37. Benjamin Jebb and Katherine Michaelson, hosts, *Irregular Warfare Podcast*, podcast, episode 107, "Paramilitaries Abroad: China's Use of Nontraditional Security Forces Irregular Warfare Initiative," 13 June 2024, 33:26, https://irregularwarfare.org/podcasts/paramilitaries-abroad-chinas-use-of-nontraditional-security-forces/.
 - 38. Parameswaran, "China, Vietnam Hold Joint Drills."

- 39. Valentin Weber, *The Worldwide Web of Chinese and Russian Information Controls* (Open Technology Fund, 2019), 42, https://public.opentech.fund/documents/English Weber WWW of Information Controls Final.pdf; He Huifeng, "In a Remote Corner of China, Beijing is Trying to Export Its Model by Training Foreign Officials the Chinese Way," *South China Morning Post*, 14 July 2018, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/economy/article/2155203/remote-corner-china-beijing-trying-export-its-model-training.
- 40. Trinh Huu Long, "Vietnam's Cybersecurity Draft Law: Made in China?", The Vietnamese, 8 November 2017, https://www.thevietnamese.org/2017/11/vietnams-cyber-security-draft-law-made-in-china/.
- 41. Nguyen The Phuong, "The Truth About Vietnam's New Military Cyber Unit," *The Diplomat*, 10 January 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/01/the-truth-about-viet-nams-new-military-cyber-unit/; Justin Sherman, "Vietnam's Internet Control: Following in China's Footsteps?," *The Diplomat*, 11 December 2019, https://thediplomat.com/2019/12/vietnams-internet-control-following-in-chinas-footsteps/.
- 42. Alyssa Chen, "China-Vietnam Deal Points to Common Security Worries About Western Forces: Analyst," South China Morning Post, 14 December 2023, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3245105/china-vietnam-deal-points-common-regime-security-worries-about-western-forces-analyst?campaign=3245105&module=perpetual scroll 0&pgtype=article.
- 43. Rommel C. Banlaoi, "Counterterrorism Cooperation between China, ASEAN, and Southeast Asian Countries: Current Status, Challenges, and Future Direction," *China Review* 21, no. 4 (2021): 141–70, https://www.jstor.org/stable/48635895; Zhang Changyue, "China to Boost Security Intelligence Cooperation with Cambodia, Vietnam, and Thailand," *Global Times*, 13 November 2023, https://www.globalsecurity.org/intell/library/news/2023/intell-231113-globaltimes01.htm#google_vignette.
- 44. Matthew Tostevin, "Chinese Cyber Spies Broaden Attacks in Vietnam, Security Firm Says," Reuters, 31 August 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/technology/chinese-cyber-spies-broaden-attacks-in-vietnam-security-firm-says-idUSKCN1BB019/.
- 45. Carlyle Alan Thayer, "Did Vietnamese Hackers Target the Chinese Government to Get Information on COVID-19?," The Diplomat, 4 May 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/05/did-vietnamese-hackers-target-the-chinese-government-to-get-information-on-covid-19/.
- 46. Pham Bac and Bennett Murray, "Behind Vietnam's COVID-19 Response, Deep Distrust of China," *The Diplomat*, 14 May 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/05/behind-vietnams-covid-19-response-deep-distrust-of-china/.
- 47. Cộng Hòa Xã Hội Chủ Nghĩa Việt Nam Bộ Quốc Phòng [Socialist Republic of Vietnam Ministry of National Defense], Quốc Phòng Việt Nam 2019 [Vietnam National Defense 2019] (Nhà Xuất Bản Chính Trị Quốc Gia Sự Thật [National Political Publishing House Truth], 2019), 14, 18, 32, https://www.mod.gov.vn/wcm/connect/a7f22b32-724d-4643-9301-878e2ca4d8db/ Quocphong Viet Nam 2019. pdf? MOD=AJPERES & CACHEID=-ROOT WORK SPACE-a7f22b32-724d-4643-9301-878e2ca4d8db-mXO.a.G.
- 48. Christelle Nguyen, "Vietnam's Paradox: Commemorating the Battle of the Paracels," *The Diplomat*, 19 January 2024, https://thediplomat.com/2024/01/vietnams-paradox-commemorating-the-battle-of-the-paracels/.

- 49. M. Tayler Fravel, "China's Strategy in the South China Sea," *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 33, no. 3 (2011): 292–319, http://www.istor.org/stable/41446232.
- 50. Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, "Hanoi in High Gear: Vietnam's Spratly Expansion Accelerates," Center for Strategic and International Studies, 7 June 2024, https://amti.csis.org/hanoi-in-high-gear-vietnams-spratly-expansion-accelerates/.
- 51. Ananta Swarup Bijendra De Gurung, "China, Vietnam, and the South China Sea: An Analysis of the 'Three Nos' and the Hedging Strategy," *Indian Journal of Asian Affairs* 31, no. 1/2 (2018): 1–20, https://www.istor.org/stable/26608820.
- 52. Bonny Lin et al., Regional Responses to U.S.-China Competition in the Indo-Pacific: Study Overview and Conclusions (RAND Corporation, 2020), 43, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR4412.html.
- 53. Soulatha Sayalath, "From Foes to Friends: China and the United States in Laos' Foreign Policy," *Contemporary Southeast Asia: A Journal of International and Strategic Affairs* 46, no. 1 (April 2024): 115, 118, https://muse.jhu.edu/article/925577.
- 54. Kimkong Heng, "Cambodia-Vietnam Relations: Key Issues and the Way Forward," ISEAS Perspective, 12 April 2022, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/articles-commentaries/iseas-perspective/2022-36-cambodia-vietnam-relations-key-issues-and-the-way-forward-by-kimkong-heng/; Arief Subhan, "Lesser Known Border Tensions Between Cambodia and Vietnam," ASEAN Post, 9 April 2018, https://theaseanpost.com/article/lesser-known-border-tensions-between-cambodia-and-vietnam-0.
- 55. Robert S. Ross, "China and the Cambodian Peace Process: The Value of Coercive Diplomacy," *Asian Survey* 31, no. 12 (December 1991): 1170, https://online.ucpress.edu/as/article-abstract/31/12/1170/3535/China-and-the-Cambodian-Peace-Process-The-Value-of?redirectedFrom=fulltext.
- 56. Derek Grossman, "With ASEAN Paralyzed, Southeast Asia Seeks New Security Ties," Foreign Policy, 15 September 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/09/15/southeast-asia-asean-china-us-security-geopolitics-south-china-sea-alliances/; "Vietnam Urges Laos to Rethink Mekong River Dams," The Nation, 16 May 2017, https://www.nationthailand.com/aec/30315399; Jack Brook, "Cambodia Vexes Vietnam With Plan to Divert Mekong Trade Via China-Built Canal," Financial Times, 20 March 2024, https://www.ft.com/content/e36accdc-ead7-4c1e-b743-faa3c17f9f60.
 - 57. Jebb, "Paramilitaries Abroad."
- 58. Patrick David Reardon, *US-Vietnam Mil-Mil Relations: How to Elevate the Relationship* (United States Army War College, March 2013), 16, https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/tr/pdf/ADA590660.pdf; Mark E. Manyin and Michael F. Martin, "U.S.-Vietnam Relations" (Congressional Research Service, 16 February 2021), 1, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10209/12.
- 59. Khang Vu, "The China Factor in Vietnam's Multidirectional Foreign Policy," *The Diplomat*, 19 April 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/04/the-china-factor-in-vietnams-multidirectional-foreign-policy/.
- 60. Viet Dung Trinh and Dieu Huyen Huyen Ho, "Vietnam's Response to the U.S. Indo-Pacific Strategy in the Context of a Rising

- China," Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs 43, no. 1 (April 2024): 120–47, https://doi.org/10.1177/18681034241237813.
- 61. Aniruddha Ghosal, "A U.S. Envoy Visits Hanoi Days After Putin, Saying U.S.-Vietnam Trust Is at 'All-Time High," Associated Press, 22 June 2024, https://apnews.com/article/vietnam-us-rus-sia-kritenbrink-cc1873bee97218b50013bfdc3fdc5c10.
- 62. Sebastian Strangio, "US Warship Makes Rare Call at Vietnam's Cam Ranh Bay Port," *The Diplomat*, 10 July 2024, https://thediplomat.com/2024/07/us-warship-makes-rare-call-at-vietnams-cam-ranh-bay-port/.
- 63. "Vietnam's Communist Party Names To Lam as Top Leader, Following Nguyen Phu Trong's Death," South China Morning Post, 3 August 2024, https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/southeast-asia/article/3273066/vietnams-communist-party-names-lam-top-leader-following-nguyen-phu-trongs-death?module=latest&pg-type=homepage.
- 64. Richard C. Paddock, "Term Limits? Not for Vietnam's Hard-Line Communist Leader," New York Times, 1 February 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/01/world/asia/vietnam-party-congress.html; David Hutt, "Vietnam's Communists are Constrained Domestically in Choice Between the US and China," Radio Free Asia, 8 July 2023, https://www.rfa.org/english/commentaries/vietnam-china-usa-07082023114101.html.
- 65. Zachary Abuza, "Why To Lam's Pragmatic Authoritarianism Will Be Good for Vietnam," Nikkei Asia, 22 July 2024, https://asia.nikkei.com/cms/Opinion/Why-To-Lam-s-pragmatic-authoritarianism-will-be-good-for-Vietnam.
- 66. Zachary Abuza, "Vietnamese Communist Chief Nguyen Phu Trong Leaves Behind a Weak, Fractious Party," Radio Free Asia, 19 July 2024, https://www.rfa.org/english/commentaries/vietnam-politics-nguyen-phu-trong-to-lam-07192024135846.html.
- 67. Holly Chik and Ralph Jennings, "Despite Reforms, Vietnam Remains a Non-Market Economy, U.S. Declares," South China Morning Post, 3 August 2024, https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/southeast-asia/article/3273048/despite-reforms-vietnam-remains-non-market-economy-us-declares.
- 68. Vu Khang, "What Vietnam Can Learn from the Stalemate in Ukraine," *The Diplomat*, 21 November 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/11/what-vietnam-can-learn-from-the-stalemate-in-ukraine/.
- 69. Office of the Spokesperson, "2023 U.S.-Vietnam Human Rights Dialogue," U.S. Department of State, 2 November 2023, https://www.state.gov/2023-u-s-vietnam-human-rights-dialogue/; Katie Rogers and Peter Baker, "Biden in Vietnam: Biden Forges Deeper Ties With 'Critical' 65. Partner in Hanoi," *New York Times*, 10 September 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/live/2023/09/10/world/biden-vietnam-g20-summit.
- 70. Bich Tran, "U.S. Vietnam Cooperation Under Biden's Indo-Pacific Strategy," Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2 March 2022, https://www.csis.org/analysis/us-vietnam-cooperation-under-bidens-indo-pacific-strategy.
- 71. Hoang Thi Ha, *Understanding Vietnam's Foreign Policy Choices Amid Sino-US Rivalry* (ISEAS Publishing, May 2024), 30, 42, https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/TRS16 24.pdf.